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Some Second Thoughts on Environmental Policies  

 
Our birding community is rightly concerned with the environmental 
impact of actions we take and that our government allows. Sometimes, 
though, this has led to assumptions held blindly without enough critical 
thought. Here are some thoughts which have occurred to me in recent 
years. 
 
Many of us like to go (or dream of) birding in tropical America, with its 
abundance of wonderful new species - but are warned that travel there 
consumes a great amount of fossil fuel and hence greenhouse CO2. But 
think – deforestation is a much greater immediate habitat threat than 
global warming. And it‘s poverty that drives deforestation. (True, to some 
extent corporate and state greed is also a driver). In recognition of that 

fact, environmentalists in many South American countries have established networks of eco-lodges 
where the proceeds are plowed back into the indigenous communities surrounding them. This way the 
local people can continue their sustainable, low-level extractive use of the forest, and train as 
naturalists and guides, with a stake in preserving their habitat and some of their way of life. So there’s 
no need to feel guilty about a birding trip to South America, if you plan it around the services of such 
groups as BirdBolivia, or its counterparts in Brazil, Peru, Columbia, 
and many other countries. You will not only not be doing harm, but 
positive good (except maybe to your savings). 
 
We environmentalists instinctively oppose “fracking,” out of several 

valid concerns – disposal of the injectants, risk of earthquakes 

where a century of drilling has left the ground honey-combed with 

crevices, and just plain continuing reliance on hydrocarbons. But 

wait – fracking is a very efficient way to extract natural gas, which 

burns with a release of 25% less carbon dioxide than gasoline. So, if 
carried out in regions where the local geology allows of it and care 

is taken to prevent leaks (a problem, being gas), fracking for 

methane might be an environmental plus until renewable energy is 

ready to take over. 

Continued on page 2 
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Message from the President, Continued 
 
We often oppose ill-considered re-zoning decisions for projects which destroy valuable open space, leaving 
ever less of it. (I’m the veteran of many such battles!) Often such plans stem from chimeric dreams of 
county officials hoping to increase their tax base by converting real estate to higher-taxable use. But 
consider – if the country adds 4 million people to its population each year, those people have to live 
somewhere.  That “somewhere” might be a farm inherited by heirs eager, or forced, to sell. Where did the 
additional millions come from? Census figures show that the entire growth of the US population for the past 
2 decades is due to immigration (legal and illegal). Yet the Sierra Club has reversed its position on 
immigration –admittedly a touchy subject – now opposing any restrictions on it. And many environmental 
groups, for political considerations, now follow this policy reversal. Whatever your feelings, math is math. 
 
Just some food for thought as we wait out these bitterly cold winter days. 
 

Best wishes and good birding, 
Fred Fallon  

President 
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Tuesday, January 9, 7:30 pm, doors open at 7 pm  
 

Close Encounters with Galapagos Birds  
presented by Claudia Ferguson  
 
In September 2016, Claudia spent five days birding and 
watching wildlife in the Galapagos Islands.  This opportunity 
gave her a nice glimpse of what Charles Darwin experienced 
when he arrived there in September 1835. Although much 
has changed since Darwin’s visit, which was inevitable, so 
much remains the same, which is extraordinary. To a 
considerable extent, each these volcanic islands in the Pacific Ocean off the coast of Ecuador is inhabited 
by different species because each has a unique environment. It was Charles Darwin’s observations of 
plants and animals found nowhere else in the world that later inspired his theory of evolution. Claudia’s 
presentation will show photos providing her close observations of land and sea bird species, habitats, 
food sources, courtship rituals, breeding colonies, and nesting sites. 
 
About the presentor: Claudia Ferguson’s life-long passion for nature, wildlife, birds, and bird migration 
started during early childhood. Having lived in five countries and travelled to many places around the 
world, she certainly can relate to migratory birds, the hardships of their journeys, and the importance of 
bird habitat conservation efforts. A native of Cuba, Claudia grew up in Argentina. She holds a Master’s 
degree in Agricultural Sciences. Prior to moving to the United States, Claudia worked in Panama and 
Costa Rica doing research on tropical crops. Since 1996, Claudia has worked for USDA-APHIS on plant 
health issues related to international trade of agricultural commodities, and developing policies that 
prevent the introduction of exotic pests into the United States. She has also been involved in federal 
quarantine programs for the eradication of invasive species in Florida and New York.  Claudia is a long-
time member of the National Audubon Society. She serves on the Board of Directors for the Prince 

George’s chapter and is a public speaker for 
Audubon’s program “Gardening with Native 
Plants for Birds.” She lives in Hyattsville, 
Maryland, and her backyard has been 
recognized as a bird-friendly habitat by 
Audubon and by the National Wildlife 
Federation.   

 

 
Tuesday, February 13, 7:30 pm, doors open at 7 pm  
 

What a wonderful bird is the pelican . . .  
The Expansion of Brown Pelicans  into the Chesapeake Bay 
Region 
Presented by Dave Brinker  
 
During the mid-1900s Brown Pelicans seriously declined along the 
Atlantic and Gulf coasts of the United States and were eventually listed as 
a threatened species.  Historically, pelicans had never been recorded as a 
nesting species in Maryland or anywhere to the north.  As pelican 
populations were recovering from the impacts of DDT, Dave discovered  

Upcoming  Meetings  and Speaker Programs  
 

Monthly meetings are held in the    
College Park Airport Operations Building, 2nd Floor 
1909 Corporal Frank Scott Drive 
College Park, MD  20740 
Free and open to the public  
 

Photo courtesy of MD DNR 
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Upcoming  Meetings  and Speaker Programs,  continued  
 
Maryland’s first Brown Pelican nesting in 1987.  Since wandering into the Middle Atlantic States, Brown 
Pelican populations have increased dramatically.  The remarkable expansion of local Brown Pelicans in 
the region will be presented.  Come learn how adults feed tiny chicks, and where Maryland nesting 
pelicans spend their winters, along with other snippets of the natural history of this fascinating water 
bird. 
 
About the presentor:  A regional ecologist with the Maryland Department of Natural Resources’ Natural 
Heritage Program since 1990, Dave Brinker works on biodiversity conservation, specializing in colonial 
nesting waterbirds, marshbirds, and raptors, as well as working on freshwater mussels, tiger beetles and 
odonates. He began bird banding in 1975 with raptors in Wisconsin at the Little Suamico Ornithological 
Station, and has been banding Northern Saw-whet Owls in Maryland since 1986, and at Assateague 
Island since 1991. He founded the now continental collaborative banding effort Project Owlnet in 1994. 
Along with colleagues and many volunteers he has organized banding of over 35,000 Brown Pelicans in 
Maryland and Virginia.  In addition to his professional duties, during his free time he studies Northern 
Goshawks in West Virginia, Maryland and Pennsylvania and has experience with traditional radio, 
satellite, and cellular telemetry of Black Skimmers, Northern Goshawks, Northern Saw-whet and Snowy 
Owls. Most recently he co-founded, and is a leading principal in Project SNOWstorm 
(https://www.projectsnowstorm.org/ ), focused on Snowy Owl research and conservation.  Dave has 
published a number of scientific papers and authored numerous species accounts in both Maryland 
Breeding Bird Atlases, as well as the Northern Goshawk accounts in the recent Pennsylvania and West 
Virginia atlases. 
 

 
 

 
 

 

 
As always, all field trips are co -ÓÐÏÎÓÏÒÅÄ ×ÉÔÈ ÔÈÅ 0ÒÉÎÃÅ 'ÅÏÒÇÅȭÓ !ÕÄÕÂÏÎ 3ÏÃÉÅÔÙȢ 

 

Thursday, January 4, 3 pm  -  Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at intersection of Berwyn Rd. and 
Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich 
(mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more information. 
 

Saturday, January 6, 7:30 am - Fran Uhler Natural Area  
Monthly walk. Meet at 7:30 am at east end of Lemon’s Bridge Road, off Route 197 just north of Bowie State 
University. No reservations needed. Contact Bill Sefton (kiwisuits@msn.com). 
 
Thursday, January 18, 3 pm - Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at intersection of Berwyn Rd. and 
Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich 
(mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more information. 
 
 Saturday, January 20, 7:30 am - Governor Bridge Natural Area  
Monthly walk. Meet at the Natural Area parking lot on the south side of Governor 
Bridge Rd., 1 mile east of Route 301. No reservations needed. For more 
information contact Bill Sefton at kiwisuits@msn.com. 
 
Thursday,  February 1, 3 pm - Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at intersection of Berwyn Rd. 
and Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich 
(mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more information. 

 

Upcoming Field Trips  & Bird Walks  

https://www.projectsnowstorm.org/
mailto:mozurk@bellAtlantic.net)
mailto:kiwisuits@msn.com
mailto:mozurk@bellAtlantic.net)
mailto:kiwisuits@msn.com
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Upcoming Field Trips and Bird Walks, continued  
 
Saturday, February 3, 7:30 am - Fran Uhler Natural Area  
Monthly walk. Meet at 7:30 am at east end of Lemon’s Bridge Road, off Route 197 just north of Bowie 
State University. No reservations needed. Contact Bill Sefton (kiwisuits@msn.com). 

 
Thursday, February 15, 3 pm - Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at 
intersection of Berwyn Rd. and Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations 
needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich (mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more 
information. 

 
 Saturday, February 17, 7:30 am - Governor Bridge Natural Area  
Monthly walk. Meet at the Natural Area parking lot on the south side of Governor Bridge Rd., 1 mile east 
of Route 301. No reservations needed. For more information contact Bill Sefton at kiwisuits@msn.com. 

 
Saturday, February 24, 8 am - 0ÏÎÄÓ ÏÆ 0ÒÉÎÃÅ 'ÅÏÒÇÅȭÓ #ÏÕÎÔÙ ÆÏÒ 
Wintering Waterfowl  
Join leader Fred Fallon in a pot-luck potpourri to see what the ponds of 
Prince George’s County might hold.  A special target bird will be the PBC 
logo bird, Hooded Merganser.  Exact locations to be visited will depend on 
current reports. Meet at the Bowie Park and Ride at 8 am for a ¾ day trip.  
Bring snacks and drinks. Contact Fred Fallon at fwfallon@ymail.com for 
more information. 
 
Thursday, March 1, 3 pm  - Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at intersection of Berwyn Rd. 
and Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich 
(mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more information. 
 
Saturday, March 3, 7:30 am - Fran Uhler Natural Area  
Monthly walk. Meet at 7:30 am at east end of Lemon’s Bridge Road, off Route 197 just north of Bowie 
State University. No reservations needed. Contact Bill Sefton (kiwisuits@msn.com). 
 
Tuesday, March 6, 9 am - Seasons at South Tract 

Half-day walk. One of a series of quarterly bird walks at the South Tract 
of the Patuxent Research Refuge.  We will walk some of the trails and 
will stop at the Pollinator Garden bird feeding area by the Visitor Center. 
Be prepared to walk up to 2.5 miles. Wear sturdy shoes and bring a 
water bottle. Target species include early migrating landbirds and 
lingering waterfowl.  The next walk will be held in June, to explore the 
seasonal variation in bird use of the South Tract habitats.  Meet at 9:00 
am in the parking lot of the National Wildlife Visitor Center; bear left on 
entering the parking area and go all the way to the last section of the lot 

past the covered solar recharging station for electric vehicles.  For directions, see 
https://www.fws.gov/refuge/Patuxent/visit/directions.html  . For further information, contact the 
leader, Marcia Watson at marshwren50@comcast.net. 
 
Thursday, March 15, 3 pm  - Lake Artemesia  Natural Area  
Semi-monthly walk. Wheelchair-accessible.  Meet at 3 pm at parking lot, at intersection of Berwyn Rd. 
and Ballew Ave. in Berwyn Heights.  No reservations needed.  Contact David Mozurkewich 
(mozurk@bellAtlantic.net) for more information. 

mailto:kiwisuits@msn.com
mailto:mozurk@bellAtlantic.net)
mailto:kiwisuits@msn.com
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mailto:mozurk@bellAtlantic.net)
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74th Annual MOS Convention  
 
The MOS Convention Committee invites you to the 74th annual convention of the Maryland 
Ornithological Society, at the Holiday Inn, 67th St and Oceanfront, Ocean City, MD.  

 
The registration deadline h as been extended to Friday, January 19!  

 
Download the Convention Brochure and Registration Form at 

http://www.mdbirds.org/activities/conference/MOS_convention_2018.pdf  
 

Winter birding on Maryland's coast can be more exciting than at any other season. Waterfowl, both sea 
ducks and dabbling ducks, are in peak numbers and this is the season for gannets, alcids (dovekies, 
murres, etc), and off-course vagrants bumping up against the ocean. A number of indoor sessions will be 
held that may provide a welcome respite in case of inclement weather. 
 

Convention Highlights  

Keynote Speaker: Dr. Peter Marra, director of the Smithsonian Migratory Bird Center  
 
An internationally recognized authority on the conservation of migratory birds, Pete is best known for 
his research on bird population growth and decline. With his recent book Cat Wars, he has promoted 
awareness of the enormous destructive role that house cats play in avian mortality. Pete's work on free-
roaming cats is an essential part of the bird conservation discussion and he will be speaking on this 
important and controversial subject.  

Workshops and Seminar s 

¶ Matt Hafner: “Getting the Most Out of eBird,” a hands-on look at the popular database, covering basics 
and some lesser-known uses such as route tracking and group reports. 

¶ David Ziolkowski: “The New Taxonomy” or “"You want to put my House Sparrow where?!?,” 

addressing how birds are classified and re-ordered, and who’s doing it and why.  

¶ Wayne Bell: “Ecology of the Eastern Shore, Past and Present,” describing the ecosystem of the 
Delmarva in pre-historic tim es, how it was modified by the Native Americans, and then by European 

settlement on up to our times.   

Wine and Cheese Social and Poster Session 
Before dinner on Saturday, join us for wine, cheese, and research posters!  

Photo Contest (open to all)  
All attendees are invited to enter up to 5 of their best photos of birds taken within 
Maryland or Delaware during 2017, and submitted as 5x7 prints. Entries will be on display in the 
meeting area during the convention. A three-judge panel will award 3 prizes in the form of gift cards of 
$100, $75, and $50 denomination.  
 
Raffle 
A special raffle of two airline travel tickets is being held in support of the MOS Sanctuaries.  See the flier 
that follows in this newsletter. 
 
 
 

 MOS Convention:  Registration Still Open 

http://www.mdbirds.org/activities/conference/MOS_convention_2018.pdf
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Field Trips  

Peter Hanan is coordinating the field trips, the main attraction of our conventions. As usual, half-day trips 
will be offered on Friday afternoon, Saturday morning, Saturday afternoon, and Sunday morning. There 
will also be an all-day Worcester County Listers trip on Saturday.   

Boat Trips  
MOS has teamed with Delmarva Birding Weekends to offer boat trips operating in close-in waters, each 
carrying 25 passengers for a half-day day. Each trip will have an MOS guide to help with spotting and 
identification. Originally there were to be three boat trips, but a 4th voyage has been added, for Sunday 
afternoon, 1 to 4 pm.  Most seats are already filled on the three originally scheduled trips (Saturday 
morning and afternoon, and Sunday morning). Registration for the boat trips is made separately, by 
visiting http://delmarvabirding.com/mos -convention. Register online by January 19 for early-bird rate 
of $55.00/passenger/trip. Payment is made via the website, by either Pay-Pal or check. For further 
details visit  http://delmarvabirding.com/mos -convention  
 
Ȱ"9/3ȱ ɉ"ÒÉÎÇ 9ÏÕÒ /×Î 3ÃÏÐÅɊ 6ÉÅ×ÉÎÇ 2ÏÏÍ 
MOS has reserved a room at the Holiday Inn where attendees can enjoy ocean views without going 
outside if the wind or cold are severe. Scopes welcome.  In addition, there will be optics offered for sale 
by our invited vendor, -ÏÔÈÅÒ .ÁÔÕÒÅȭÓ Store of Columbia, MD, and available for comparison with one 
another or with your own. 
 
Jetty Watch 
As a special bonus, expert birders will be stationed at the Ocean City 
jetty/inlet throughout the daylight hours  of the Convention; any 
registrant is free to drop by any time without  prior sign-up.  

 
Accommodations  and Convention Headquarters  

The most convenient accommodations are right at MOS Convention 
Headquarters at the Holiday Inn, 67th St and Oceanfront, Ocean City, 
MD.  The discounted MOS room rates is $79/night, plus various taxes; all rooms have a refrigerator, 
microwave, and WiFi.   
 
Room reservations must be made separately from meals and convention registration; call the Holiday Inn 
at 410-524-1600 from 8 a.m. – 7 p.m. and specify "MOS Convention Rate." However,  the special rate in 
the block we've set aside cannot be guaranteed after January 3.  
 

Download the Convention Brochure and Registration Form at 
http://www.mdbirds.org/activities/conference/MOS_convention_2018.pdf  

 
We hope to see you in Ocean City! 

 
 

 

  

http://delmarvabirding.com/mos-convention
https://baltimorebirdclub.us14.list-manage.com/track/click?u=4ad7b93e7854175211fbefd63&id=0fcf70d85d&e=9c487b4b51
http://www.mdbirds.org/activities/conference/MOS_convention_2018.pdf
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Ikumi Kayama , a member of both the Patuxent Bird 
Club and Prince George’s Audubon Society, is one of 
eight people who have received a scholarship from the 
Maryland Ornithological Society to attend a workshop at 
the Hog Island Audubon Camp  in Maine this coming 
summer. Ikumi is a professional medical and science 
illustrator  and the owner of Studio Kayama 
(http://studiokayama.com/ ) . She has spent the last nine 
years working with experts and educators to create 
science/nature education materials and working with 
youths in hands-on workshops.  
 
Ikumi’s application for the scholarship was supported by the Patuxent Bird Club.  Fred Fallon wrote the 
following as part of his recommendation for Ikumi:  
 

While not a classroom teacher, Ikumi brings a dedication to reaching children through her 
work with young people as an artist. Her primary occupation is a well-respected 
independent professional medical illustrator, which, as is well known, requires a very 
high level of artistic skill. In recent years she has branched out into bird illustration, often 
with a light whimsical touch. At recent nature fairs in which our local Audubon chapter 
has participated, she gives drawing lessons to children, who respond enthusiastically to 
her light touch and easy way with them.  

 
Ikumi is delighted to be able to attend the Field Ornithology Workshop, and is looking forward to 
receiving inspiration and resources to further strengthen her workshops with youths. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Poplar Island 2018 Birding Tour Dates Announced  
 
Poplar Island in the eastern Chesapeake Bay is a sought-after destination for Maryland birders.  Poplar 
Island hosts shorebirds, waders, terns, waterfowl, and more.  The island in the eastern Chesapeake Bay is 
operated as a dredged material containment facility and environmental restoration project by the 
Maryland Environmental Service (MES) in partnership with the Port of Baltimore.  The island is not open 
to the public, but MES offers birding-by-bus tours, free of charge.   
  
MES has announced that the 2018 birding tour dates are as follows: 
 

¶ Friday, April 13 
¶ Wednesday, June 20 
¶ Wednesday, July 11 
¶ Monday, August 6 

¶ Wednesday, August 22 
¶ Friday, September 7 
¶ Friday, September 21 
¶ Friday, October 5 

 
All trips will depart from the boat dock at 21548 Chicken Point Rd., on Tilghman Island at 9:00 am, and 
you should plan to arrive no later than 8:45 am. 
 

Reservations for 2018 will be taken by MES starting   Monday January 15, 2018.  
 
The Patuxent Bird Club will not  be hosting a trip to Poplar Island this year.  If you wish to attend any of 

Congratulations to Ikumi Kayama! 
 

Poplar Island Birding Tours for 2018 
 

http://studiokayama.com/
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these dates on your own, please contact the tour coordinator directly to make a reservation (410-770-
6500 or poplartours@menv.com).  There is a 4-person maximum per reservation.  MES asks that you 
plan to attend only a few of these special days per year, so that other birders can share in the experience.  
MES also asks that you notify tour staff of any cancellations as soon as you can to allow time to fill 
remaining spaces. 
 
For more information about the birding tours, contact the MES tour coordinator (410-770-6500 or 
poplartours@menv.com).   
 
For background on Poplar Island habitats, see 
https://www.ch esapeakebay.net/news/blog/photo_essay_poplar_island_restoration_brings_critical_habi
tat_back_to_bay  
 

 
 
 
Free Admission to State Parks for Veterans  
 
In November 2017, Governor Larry Hogan announced that all military veterans, including state residents 
and nonresidents, will be granted free admission and entrance to the network of 72 state parks managed 
by the Maryland Park Service. For the full announcement, see  
http://news.maryland.gov/dnr/2017/11/10/governor -larry -hogan-announces-military -veterans-to-
receive-free-admission-to-maryland-state-parks/   
 

 
 
Whooping Crane  Program at Patuxent Closed  
 
In a move that has received remarkably little attention from birders , the Whooping Crane Program at the 
Patuxent Wildlife Research Center was closed in fall of 2017 and the birds dispersed to other facilities.  
For details, see this story in the Washington Post: 
 
https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/animalia/wp/2017/09/18/a -50-year-effort-to-raise-
endangered-whooping-cranes-comes-to-an-end/?utm_term=.6455d394db6b  
 
or this one by the Baltimore Sun: 
 
http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinio n/editorial/bs -ed-1127-whooping-cranes-20171013-
story.html  
 

 

Update on Denise Narangoȭs Chickadee Study 

Members of the Patuxent Bird Club and Prince George’s County Audubon Society 
will remember the presentation given by Denise Narango a couple of years ago, on 
her graduate research study dealing with Carolina Chickadees nesting in local 
backyards. The Birding Wire, an online birding news service, recently provided an update on Narango’s 
research.  Narango and her colleagues examined foraging of chickadees in native and non-native plants. 
Narango said “We show that in general, nonnative plants support fewer caterpillars. We also found that 
the number of caterpillars a tree supports will predict how much a chickadee prefers to forage in that 
tree. Chickadees are foraging more often in native plants and more likely to breed in yards more 
dominated by native plants as well." Narango concludes that "The amount of native plants used in 
ornamental landscaping in urban yards can have considerable effects on insectivorous birds. If you're 
interested in supporting biodiversity, you can start in your backyard by managing your property to 
provide food for wildlife."  Read the full story at http://www.birdingwire.com/releases/418581/ . 

News Briefs from around the Web 
 

mailto:poplartours@menv.com
mailto:poplartours@menv.com
https://www.chesapeakebay.net/news/blog/photo_essay_poplar_island_restoration_brings_critical_habitat_back_to_bay
https://www.chesapeakebay.net/news/blog/photo_essay_poplar_island_restoration_brings_critical_habitat_back_to_bay
http://news.maryland.gov/dnr/2017/11/10/governor-larry-hogan-announces-military-veterans-to-receive-free-admission-to-maryland-state-parks/
http://news.maryland.gov/dnr/2017/11/10/governor-larry-hogan-announces-military-veterans-to-receive-free-admission-to-maryland-state-parks/
https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/animalia/wp/2017/09/18/a-50-year-effort-to-raise-endangered-whooping-cranes-comes-to-an-end/?utm_term=.6455d394db6b
https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/animalia/wp/2017/09/18/a-50-year-effort-to-raise-endangered-whooping-cranes-comes-to-an-end/?utm_term=.6455d394db6b
http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/editorial/bs-ed-1127-whooping-cranes-20171013-story.html
http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/editorial/bs-ed-1127-whooping-cranes-20171013-story.html
http://www.birdingwire.com/releases/418581/
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The Christmas Bird Counts are over, and winter has us in its grip, but winter birding can be productive 
and exciting, as long as you are prepared for the elements.  Staying warm is a real concern and not a 
trivial issue.  We don’t want anyone to end up with frostbite or hypothermia. 
 
For a detailed discussion on how to dress for winter weather, see the excellent article by Karen Schiltz in 
the Bird Watcherȭs Digest archives at https://www.birdwatchersdigest.com/site/print.php?id=73 . Karen 
provides details on how to dress from top to toe and from innermost to outermost layers.   
 
And here are a few of my own tips: 

Staying Safe 
¶ Before heading out, make sure that your car battery and 

heater are in good condition (I learned this one the hard 
way when I was for the the Bowie Christmas Bird Count on 
January 1 and my car battery failed). 

¶ Take a cell phone with you and make sure the battery is 
charged. 

¶ Make sure that someone knows where you are going and is available to come get you if you run 
into trouble. 

Staying Warm  
In addition to the “how to dress”  tips from the Bird Watcherȭs Digest article noted above, try these: 
¶ Use a lotion and/ or sunscreen on your face and any other exposed skin.  This will help to keep 

your skin from drying out and prevent windburn, and it also helps to prevent heat loss through 
the skin.  Your face will feel warmer with lotion on it.  And sunscreen is important if you will be 
out for a long time. 

¶ Don’t forget to use a lip balm/ sunscreen on your lips.  Carry one in your coat pocket to allow 
frequent re-applications.  

¶ Remove any metal jewelry (earrings, rings, bracelets, piercings) and leave it at home.  Metal pulls 
heat out of the skin and causes more chilling.    

¶ Don’t go hungry!  Your body uses energy to stay warm. Carry high-energy snacks such as nuts or 
chocolate. A thermos filled with a hot drink or soup is a good idea. 

¶ If standing still while looking at waterfowl or gulls, try draping a light-weight blanket (such as 
fleece) over your coat.  It will give you an extra layer of insulation and will help cut the wind. 

 

Finding the B irds  
¶ Search for areas of unfrozen water on ponds or rivers.    In some communities, stormwater ponds 

or docks/marinas may have bubblers or water circulators that keep the water from freezing.  Be 
on the lookout for these -- any open water will  an attraction for an assortment of waterfowl . 

¶ In very cold weather, songbirds stay in sheltered areas.  Closely examine any shrub thickets.   
¶ Look for birds in spots where the sun is shining on trees or shrubs.   
¶ Also look for shrubs and trees that have berries or fruit, such as holly or winterberry or 

honeysuckle or even poison ivy.  Birds rely on these fruits during the winter.  
¶ Remember to look for songbirds foraging in leaves on the ground (sparrows, thrushes, wrens). 
¶ If windy, birds will stay on the sheltered side of trees or bushes, so look there.  Birds also look for 
shelter when it’s raining. 

Marcia Watson 

 

Winter Birding Tips 

https://www.birdwatchersdigest.com/site/print.php?id=73
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How to: Deice the Bay-Friendly Way  

This article is provided courtesy of the Chesapeake Bay Program. 
https://www.chesapeakebay.net/action/howtotips/article/how_to_deice_the_bay_friendly_way  
 
Snow and ice removal is something we all have to deal with every winter. Most of us use chemical deicers 
to clear our stairs, sidewalks and walkways. But in large doses, many popular snow removal methods can 
be harmful to our streams, rivers and the Chesapeake Bay. 
 
There are lots of ways you can keep walkways safe for you and your family, while also helping to reduce 
polluti on to our waterways. Read on for some helpful guidelines for removing snow and ice the Bay-
friendly way. 
 
How can deicer  harm  the Chesapeake Bay? 

A snow storm isn’t much different than a rain storm. Snow and ice eventually melt and run off roads, 
sidewalks and parking lots. As it flows across the land, melted snow and ice can wash deicer and other 
harmful pollutants into streams and storm drains. 
 
Think about all of the deicer used on roads, sidewalks and parking lots throughout the region. The runoff 
coming from your walkway or driveway may not cause much harm by itself. But collectively, all of that 
deicer adds harmful amounts of salt and nutrients to the Bay and its local waterways. 
 
Deicer can be particularly harmful to freshwater ponds, lakes, streams and rivers. Salt may be toxic to 
animals that live in these fresh water bodies. 
 
Deicer can also harm plants growing in your yard. Many trees, shrubs and grasses can’t tolerate salty 
water that runs off walkways and driveways in winter. 
 
What  are some different  types of chemical  deicers? 

There are several types of deicers to choose from. Use this list to help you make the best decision for your 
family and the Chesapeake Bay. 
 
¶ Rock salt (technically known as sodium chloride) is the most commonly used deicer. It contains 

cyanide, an anti-caking agent that can be toxic to underwater life. It is also the most harmful 
deicer for plants. 

¶ Calcium chloride is considered a better choice than rock salt because it does not contain cyanide. 
However, it can also harm plants. Although calcium chloride costs about three times more than 
rock salt, you only need to use about one-third as much (one handful per three square yards). 

¶ Magnesium chloride is considered the least toxic deicing salt. It contains less chloride than rock 
salt and calcium chloride, making it safer for plants and animals. 

¶ Calcium magnesium acetate (CMA) is considered the best overall choice for safely melting ice. It is 
less toxic than deicers containing chloride. However, it can cost up to 20 times more than rock 
salt. 

 
Whatever you do, never use fertilizer  as a deicer. The nutrients in fertilizer and urea-containing deicers 
can run off your property, polluting local rivers and the Bay. 
 
How can I use standard  deicer  the  Bay-friendly  way? 

Even if you use rock salt, you can apply it in a way that keeps you and your family safe while causing the 

Taking Care of Our Bay 

https://www.chesapeakebay.net/action/howtotips/article/how_to_deice_the_bay_friendly_way
http://sciencing.com/make-liquid-calcium-chloride-6646320.html
http://www.askthebuilder.com/B251_Deicing_Facts.shtml
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least amount of harm to plants and local waterways. Keep these tips in mind when applying deicer: 
 
¶ Apply deicer before snow and ice start to accumulate on the ground. 
¶ Before you apply deicer, make sure you remove as much snow and ice as possible. Deicer works 

best when it is applied to thin layers of ice. 
¶ Follow the directions on your deicer. You only need about a handful of rock salt per square yard. 
Using more than that won’t make ice melt faster. 

¶ If you have salt-sensitive plants growing near your walkway, don’t use rock salt within 5-10 feet 
of them. 

¶ Once you establish a dry, safe route to the house, block off slippery areas. There’s no need to treat 
areas you won’t be walking on! 

 
How can I remove  ice without  chemical  deicer? 

Sometimes you don’t need to use deicer. To treat small, thin areas of ice, try the following techniques: 
 
¶ Apply warm water mixed with table salt or water conditioning salt 
¶ Use sand to improve traction on slippery areas 
¶ If forecasters predict ice or snow, cover small areas (such as your steps) with heavy, waterproof 

plastic, such as a tarp. 

 
  

 
 
The Harris’s Sparrow that was found in November along the Anacostia 
River Trail south of Bladensburg Waterfront Park continues to be the star 
of the show in Prince George’s County.  Originally found by NPS Ranger 
Robert Steele on November 12, 2017, the bird continues to be seen to date 
very near the original location.  To find the bird, park near the office/boat 
storage area at the Bladensburg Waterfront Park off Rte. 450, and walk 
south on the paved Anacostia River Trail, which loops around the boat 
storage area before reaching the riverbank.  The trail goes through woods 
and past nearby industrial buildings before coming out into an open, 
grassy area and then borders a large marsh.  Take the second gravel path 
to the right, which terminates at a floating boat dock on the river. The bird 
is being seen along this trail to the dock.  The photo at left was taken by 
David Boltz on December , 2017, one of many submitted to eBird 

(ML76914451, https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/76914451 ). 
 
While visiting the Harris’s Sparrow, keep your eyes open for one or two Orange-crowned Warblers that 
have been frequenting the Anacostia River Trail, last reported  
December 1. The Orange-crowned Warbler frequents the area near 
mile marker 1.8 on the trail, opposite the tan building at Aggregate 
Industries.  An out-of-season Yellow Warbler has also been seen in 
this area. 
 
A single Ross’s Goose was reported at the Bowie Town Center 
Pond (behind Bowie Town Hall) on November 21-23, but not since.  
The photo at right is by Mark Rositol, November 22, 2017 
(ML75924821, https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/75924821 ). 

PG Bird Sightings Round-up 

https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/76914451
https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/75924821
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Short-eared Owls are again wintering at the Konterra Fields 
construction site off I-95 and Konterra Drive in Laurel.  One to five 
owls have been seen hunting the fields near sunset.  This private 
property is not open to the public, but some birders have reported 
being able to view the owls from the 
pavement along Konterra Drive. The  
photo at left was taken by Anthony 
VanSchoor on Dcember 8, 2017 
(ML77596031, 

https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/77596031 ). 
 
Jack Saba reported a Dickcissel at the feeder area in his backyard in Berwyn 
Heights on January 4, 2018 and submitted the photo at right to eBird 
(ML80769251, https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/80769251 ).  
 

 

 

   

 

Do you have an idea for an article you would like to see published in a future issue of News from 
ÔÈÅȭ(ÏÏÄȩ  Send a note with your suggestion or, better yet, a draft article to the editor, Marcia Watson at 
marshwren50comcast.net.  Worried that you’re not a good writer?  No worries – Marcia will happly help 
with your article.  Deadine for submission of completed articles is the 20th of even-numbered months 
(August, October, December, February, and April).  If your article is just an idea, please allow more time 
to develop the text and to seek illustrations, if appropriate. 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

It’s not too late to renew your Patuxent Bird Club membership for the coming year.  To renew your 
membership, or to join for the first time, please print and complete the form on the next page of this 
newsletter and send with your check to Treasurer Jane Fallon.  The mailing address is on the form. Or, 
you can simply hand your check to Jane at the next meeting.   
 
While you have your checkbook out, please consider adding a bit to the total amount as a donation to the 
Patuxent Bird Club.  Remember that the Club is a 501(c)(3) not-for-profit organization, and your dues 
and donation are tax deductible.  Your donation will help us continue to provide quality speaker 
programs - our main expenses are the honoraria for speakers. 

 
 

 

      

Time to Renew Your Club Membership! 
 

Your Submissions Invited 
 

https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/77596031
https://macaulaylibrary.org/asset/80769251
mailto:marshwren50@comcast.net
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MOS/Patuxent Bird Club 
Membership Application 

 

 

Name:____________________________________________________ 
 
Address: __________________________________________________ 
 
City: ___________________________ State: ___________ Zip code: ___________ 
 
Phone(s): _____________________________________________________ 
 
E-Mail: ______________________________________________________ 
 
Full dues include Chapter and MOS State membership, and subscriptions to Maryland Yellowthroat, Maryland 
Birdlife, and the Patuxent Bird Club Newsletter. (The newsletter will be sent by email unless US mail requested).  
Dues are tax-deductible; see note below. 
 
Choose Membership category: 
 
Chapter and State combined 
membership:  
 

 
Æ  Household $33      
Æ  Individual $26   
Æ  Junior (Age < 18)  $6 
 
 

or Chapter membership only:  
(must be a full-paying member of another MOS chapter - indicate 
primary MOS chapter:  ____________________) 

 
Æ  Household $8   
Æ  Individual $6   
Æ  Junior $1   
 

In addition, I have enclosed a tax-deductible contribution  
 
Æ  to Patuxent Bird Club in the amount of  ______________ 
 
Æ  to Maryland Ornithological Society in the amount of ____________ 
 
 
Make check payable to Patuxent Bird Club with this application to: 
 

Jane Fallon, Treasurer PBC 
6711 Venus Dr 
Huntingtown, MD 20639 
 

ά¢ƘŜ ōŜƴŜŦƛǘǎ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ aŀǊȅƭŀƴŘ hǊƴƛǘƘƻƭƻƎƛŎŀƭ {ƻŎƛŜǘȅ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇ ŘǳŜǎ ŀǊŜ ƴƻǘ ŎƻƴǎƛŘŜǊŜŘ ǘƻ ōŜ ǎǳōǎǘŀƴǘƛŀƭΣ ŀǎ 
determined by criteria in IRS Publication 526. Therefore, members can claim a tax deductible charitable contribution for the 
Ŧǳƭƭ ŀƳƻǳƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎƘƛǇ ŘǳŜǎΦέ                           
 


